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* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to convene the Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and approved.  A motion to revise the minutes of the Board of Trustees meeting of  February 14, 2008 to reflect the attendance of Trustee Ware was seconded and approved.  A motion to approve the revised February 14, 2008 and January 17, 2008 Board of Trustees minutes was seconded and approved.  A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss litigation was seconded and approved.
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolution Nos. 2008.17 through 2008.21 was seconded and  unanimously approved.  

* * * * * * * * * * 
RESOLUTION NO. 2008.17    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.18    APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,553,485.30 for the month of January 2008 (Attachment II ) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO.2008.19      APPROVING MAJOR CHANGE ORDER FOR ELECTRICAL DISTRIBUTION COLLEGE WIDE, CP 2179

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2179 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the College has requested that the contractor perform additional work including a high voltage switch gear replacement and emergency generator replacement at the Grant Campus, and 

WHEREAS, as of March 2008, project change orders for Electrical Distribution College Wide, CP 2179, are within budget, as shown in Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, the change orders provided by the contractor for this new work were reviewed and approved by the College, and 

WHEREAS, Change Order No. 9 exceeds $20,000, thus constituting a ‘major’ change order as defined by Board resolution, and
WHEREAS, all major change orders require Board approval, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Change Order No. 9 for Eldor Contracting Corp. in the amount of $130,232.38 is approved, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.20         AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT TO ASSESS  THE COLLEGE’S ADULT LEARNERS’ PROGRAM

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College issued a request for proposal for firms to assess the College’s Adult Learners’ Program, and 

WHEREAS, three firms responded to the College’s request, and

WHEREAS, an evaluation committee reviewed the proposals, and

WHEREAS, the evaluation committee found the proposal submitted by the Council for Adult and Experiential Learning (CAEL) best meets the needs of the College and recommends its acceptance, be it therefore, 

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with CAEL, in an amount not to exceed $30,620, plus travel and costs associated with the delivery of a student survey.

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to amend Resolution No. 2008.21 to include reference to the Middle States 
Accreditation Report was seconded and unanimously approved.

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.21    AUTHORIZING AN AGREEMENT WITH GERMANO & CAHILL FOR THE PROVISION OF LEGAL SERVICES


WHEREAS, the County of Suffolk and Suffolk County Community College entered into an agreement in 1996 setting forth the terms and conditions of the County’s sponsorship of the College (Plan C Agreement), and

WHEREAS, State Education Law §§ 6301 et seq. and its implementing Regulations, 8 NYCRR 600 et seq., which were promulgated by the Board of Trustees of the State University of New York (SUNY), govern the relationship between a community college and its local sponsor, and

WHEREAS, the County of Westchester and the New York Association of Counties brought suit against SUNY challenging the legitimacy of several of the regulations, and

WHEREAS, on June 28, 2007, the New York State Court of Appeals unanimously upheld the unanimous decision of the Appellate Division, Third Department, that the regulations were consistent with statutory intent, and

WHEREAS, the College’s accrediting body, the Middle States Commission on Higher Education, has directed the College to establish a relationship with its sponsor, Suffolk County, that ensures that the Board of Trustees and the College leadership exercise their appropriate fiduciary and governance responsibilities and will monitor the College’s progress in this area, and
WHEREAS, the College notified the County on December 8, 2003 and on January 11, 2008 that it sought termination of the Plan C Agreement, and

WHEREAS, Paragraph 1 of the Plan C Agreement provides that termination of it is subject to legislative approval, and

WHEREAS, the County has failed to introduce a resolution to terminate the Plan C Agreement, and

WHEREAS, the College issued a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for higher education legal services, four firms responded to the RFQ, and an evaluation committee reviewed 

the responses and determined that the response submitted by Germano & Cahill best meets the needs of the College, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with Germano & Cahill to provide legal services as to the termination of the Plan C Agreement and related legal matters.
* * * * * * * * * *
Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, presented the College budget and finance report.  Vice President Stein discussed the preparation of the 2008-2009 budget.  He noted that due to the current fiscal situation, divisions college-wide were asked to maintain restraint when submitting their budget requests, although things necessary for College operation should be included.  The Budget Planning Committee met with the various College divisions to hear their concerns and Vice President Stein complimented them on their presentations.

Vice President Stein provided a letter from County Executive Levy directing the College to prepare a budget with zero growth from County contributions and requesting the budget be presented on April 13.  Vice President Stein stated that Dr. Pippins will follow-up by letter to the County Executive advising him that the College will have to present after the April 17 Board of Trustees meeting.
Vice President Stein addressed critical concerns affecting the 2008-2009 budget: a health insurance expense increase of $1.4 million; built-in salary adjustments across all three unions; a 3.3% enrollment increase for the current academic year which resulted in additional adjunct and overload staffing; legislation phasing out employee contributions to the optional retirement plan whereby the State Legislature has currently kicked in for four-year institutions not community colleges; and the five-year equipment replacement program which the College hopes to continue. He noted these items are in excess of $9 million.       
Vice President Stein presented the College finance report as of February 29, 2008.  He reported that the College is still in a position of having made up the adopted shortfall of $759,000 and are close to the positive $300,000 mark which is expected to go toward next year’s budget.

Vice President Stein reported that the former governor has proposed a $50 per FTD reduction in our base State aid which equates to approximately $870,000.  He further reported that there are two bills currently being considered; the Assembly bill restoring the reduction with a $90 increase and the Senate bill simply restoring the reduction.  Dr. Pippins noted that while we prefer restoration over not having it, restoration is still a movement backwards.  Vice President Stein stated that at this point Suffolk Community College has the lowest tuition on Long Island and its goal is always affordable tuition.   Trustee Hazlett commented that with the current economy and the cost per year for private college, this is the best bargain anyone can get in the County of Suffolk. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

Chair Moore reminded fellow trustees to submit their self-assessment forms.  He emphasized the importance of this process as a way of seeing how the Board is doing.  

Chair Moore asked if anyone planned on attending the NYCCT in April.  Trustee Ware confirmed her plans to attend.
* * * * * * * * * * 

Trustee Mattace congratulated the Foundation on their superb reception and remarked about the excellent feedback he received regarding the location and presentations.  Dr. Pippins noted that the band was lead by an alumnus of the College.

* * * * * * * * * *

Dr. Pippins addressed the Board with her mid-year update.  She reported that as an institution, County and State investments are yielding impressive results, we are beginning to see the fruits of our labor and many of our dreams are slowly being realized. Based on her report, Dr. Pippins described and listed the College’s accomplishments as elements of the perfect storm; significantly enhanced abilities to market and advertise College projects and accomplishments (Dr. Pippins made mention of Suffolk placing third nationally for the launching of its Culinary Arts Institute), continued strong academic achievement, significantly increased ability to reconnect with alumni, results of  partnership efforts (HVAC Program, the Sayville Center, the Culinary Arts initiative and the Automotive Technology Program), small but increasing results in donor cultivation, major grants to include the $2.4 million mechatronics grant, $489,000 NSF grant and $1.6 million advanced manufacturing grant, the $5 million anonymous gift whereby only five were given in the entire United States, and the College’s Leadership Institute for faculty and guild members.

Dr.  Pippins stated that she will continue to build on the current momentum and focus over the next several months on the already committed to goals.  She will seek to minimize the impact of the current fiscal environment and credited Vice President Stein for his fine job outlining the College’s challenges.  She also mentioned the importance of staying on course with the College’s Strategic Plan and commitments to both  Middle States and SUNY.   
Dr. Pippins addressed her commitment to further leverage the $5 million gift by working with Marge Oldfield of the College Grants Office to secure matches or complementary grants from foundations and other organizations and with the Foundation to enhance the College’s outreach to alumni along with Suffolk County Treasurer Angie Carpenter, an alumnus, who agreed to chair this initiative.  Dr. Pippins noted significant progress toward  implementation of the nationally recognized scholarship program through the National Design, Monitoring and Evaluation Committee.  This committee met by conference call last Wednesday and scholarship applications will be available online shortly.  Dr. Pippins thanked AVP Bright and the committee for their efforts in this development process. 
Dr. Pippins expressed her appreciation to the Board for their continued support and looks forward to more exciting developments in the second half of the year.  She asked the Board to encourage members of their communities and constituencies to apply for the scholarship program, which will ultimately accommodate 50 students plus some additional students funded by the County’s contribution. 
EVP Gatta introduced the College’s new Vice President for Workforce & Economic Development, James Whitten.  He briefed the Board on the College’s most recent advanced manufacturing grant award of $1.65 million funded through the United States Department of Labor. This 3-year program will address specific industry needs in CNC machining and special high-end welding.  EVP Gatta congratulated John Lombardo, Pete Maritato, Lori Taggart and Marge Oldfield on their teamwork in preparing this successful application of which 400 were received nationwide and 69 were funded.  EVP Gatta noted that this initiative brings us to another level in meeting local workforce needs by continuing to build relationships with industry and linkages with the K-12 system.  He further stated that through this program, high school faculty will be trained to provide instruction on introductory level courses that feed into the College’s programs for nationally recognized and credentialed certificates.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss contracts and litigation was seconded and approved.  No further action was taken and Executive Session was followed by an immediate adjournment.  The next meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Thursday, April 17, 2008 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium on the Ammerman Campus.

* * * * * * * * * * 








Respectfully submitted,








George Kane, Secretary
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